## **Research Sources**

"Addition to Memorial School" in *The Hamilton Spectator*, May 9, 1970.

- "Advertisement for Lots, Kensington Survey" in *The Hamilton Spectator*, January 19, 1912.
- "Another School Will Be Needed Shortly In East" in *The Hamilton Spectator*, August 21, 1919.
- "Characteristics of the Collegiate Gothic Style" in *Loyola University Department of History*. Accessed July 11, 2024. <u>https://www.loyola.edu/academics/history/architecture/glossary.html</u>
- "Crown Point West Plan & Programme". Planning and Development Department, The Regional Municipality of Hamilton-Wentworth, April 1981.

"Frost Blamed For Collapse Of Building" in *The Hamilton Spectator*, March 5, 1920.

 Golden, Alissa. Requests to Designate 1175 Main Street East, Hamilton (Memorial School) and 801 Dunsmure Road, Hamilton (W.H. Ballard Public School) Under Part IV of the Ontario Heritage Act (PED14175). Planning and Economic Development Department, City of Hamilton, September 2014.

"Hamilton Memorial Arts Building Equipped Electrically Throughout" in *The Electrical News*, Volume 32. No.2, January 1922.

- Heron, Craig. *Lunch-Bucket Lives: Remaking the Workers' City.* Between The Lines, Toronto, 2015.
- "Household Science: New Department Is Opened At The Memorial School" in *The Hamilton Spectator*, April 5, 1921.
- "Hutton, Gordon Johnston" in *Biographical Dictionary of Architects in Canada 1800 1950*. Accessed August 15, 2024. <u>http://dictionaryofarchitectsincanada.org/node/1536</u>
- "Inspiring Ceremony At Memorial School" in *The Hamilton Spectator*, November 19, 1925.

Kensington Survey Plan, City of Hamilton RP-0545, 1912.

"Memorial School Painting" in *The Hamilton Spectator*, July 31, 1925.

*Minutes of the Proceedings of the Board of Education of the City of Hamilton 1918.* Griffon and Richmond Co., Ltd., Hamilton, 1918. "New Hamilton (Ont.) Schools" in Construction, Volume XII, No.11, November 1919.

"New Memorial School Finest In The Country" in *The Hamilton Spectator*, September 13, 1919.

Nyugen, Grace. Memorial School Research Report. April 2024.

- "Parents Protest: Object to Children Being Transferred From Memorial School" in *The Hamilton Spectator*, September 3, 1925.
- Pennacchio, Luigi G. "Toronto's Public Schools and the Assimilation of Foreign Students, 1900-1920" in *The Journal of Educational Thought*. Vol. 20, No.1 April 1986.
- "Real Congestion Is Found In Local Schools" in *The Hamilton Spectator*, October 15, 1919.

"School Gym at Memorial Approved" in *The Hamilton Spectator*, December 4, 1969.

"Souter, William Russell" in *Biographical Dictionary of Architects in Canada 1800 – 1950*. Accessed August 15, 2024. http://dictionaryofarchitectsincanada.org/node/1988

Weaver, John C. Hamilton: An Illustrated History. James Lorimer & Co., Toronto, 1982